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Approved by: ___________________
Date: _________________________

Zoning Board Members Present: Rick Deschenes, Chairman; Michael McGovern; Richard Haskins; 
                                                     Brittanie Reinold; Jeffrey Fenuccio
Secretary: Lynn Dahlin
All others present: Atty. Joseph Antonellis; Patrick Doherty; Chris Foley; James Catusi; Lance Anderson,
                               Heritage Design Group; Tracy Sharkey, GBI; Atty, Charles Shugrue; Louis Tousino, 

Prior to the opening of the first hearing R. Deschenes read into the record the Affidavits received by Brittanie Reinold and Jeffrey Fenuccio pursuant to MGL.ch.39 §23D allowing them to act on the agenda items.

7:30pm: Public Hearing Continued
               1 Ramshorn Rd: MGL Ch40A Sect. 6 Finding
               James Catusi
R. Deschenes asked the Board if they had any additional questions or concerns on the application. Brittanie Reinold responded that the new structure was pretty close in size and location to the existing footprint. There were no other comments or concerns.
All those present in favor or opposition: None
R. Haskins motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to close the hearing.

Approval of Minutes:
M. McGovern motioned, Brittanie Reinold seconded, and the vote unanimous to approve the April 2, 2015 and May 7, 2015 meeting minutes.

7:35pm: Public Hearing Continued
              171 Worcester Providence Turnpike: Variances
              Unibank
Submittal: Alternate Sign Design
Chris Foley, Sr.Vice President of Community Banking, gave a brief history of Unibank and its positive and active impact on the local community. It was felt that there was opportunity to open this new facility and the signage was important to their success.
Attorney Joseph Antonellis explained that the variance requests were for multiple wall signs as well as the free standing sign. It was felt that the sign bylaw when adopted did not envision large scale shopping centers that now exist on Route 146. It was said that the sign bylaw was fine tuned to small scale mall type shopping centers and did not meet the present marketing needs of businesses that would situate themselves in a plaza the size of Pleasant Valley Crossing noting the it was a forty-five acre site with 250,000 sq.ft of retail space. Unibank consists of only 1.5% floor space within that plaza and is free standing and located close to Rte. 146. Attorney Antonellis presented each sign as requested in the submitted application.
J.Fenuccio questioned the use of the  approved Rte 146 Multi Tenant pylon sign and was told that they anticipate that if approved for their own free standing sign they would not use it but would like to have a minor space of the Boston Road Monument sign.
B. Reinold questioned if the site across the highway would stay open in which it was responded by Chris Foley that at this time it was planned to open with both locations. 

B. Reinold asked if the Developer had any concern that the additional freestanding sign would dwarf their free standing Multi tenant sign and it was responded that they would not have been able to submit the application without permission.


J. Fenuccio asked if there were locations nearby where the Board could view existing signage for the Bank and two locations were noted in Worcester and Grafton. Atty. Antonellis provided the Board with an alternate freestanding sign design which was similar to the eleven foot Grafton sign that could be used as an alternative to what they were proposing though they preferred the seventeen foot sign originally requested.
J Fenuccio asked if there were marked locations for bank and proposed free standing sign for site inspection and Patrick Doherty reviewed the locations.
R. Deschenes asked what was proposed for the base of the free standing sign and Atty. Antonellis responded that 
UniBank would be willing to make sure it was compatible with the other signs in the area and if it should be stone around the bottom it would not be an issue.
M. McGovern questioned if the Bank had started construction and it was answered that the Bank’s obligation to begin construction was contingent on signage approvals in order to attract customers to the site.
All those present in favor or opposition to the petition: None
Patrick Doherty wanted it noted that Galaxy Development had no issues with the additional free standing sign as was previously asked and felt that as proposed both signswere adequately spaced apart.
Site inspection scheduled for Saturday July 13, 2015 at 9am. For the site inspection it was requested that both the previously approved multi tenent sign and the proposed Unibank sign be staked out so that both locations could be seen.
The Board unanimously voted 5-0-0 to continue the hearing to July 9, 2015 at 7:30pm

7:50pm:  Public Hearing Continued
72 Hutchinson Rd: Special Permit
Jodi Healy

Jodi Healy explained that she was a real estate broker for 15 years, lived in town for 12 years, and located on Hutchinson Road for 10 years. She has been running a Home Occupation out of the home and would now like to more formalize her business. She is looking for flexibility for her young family and the ability to have a client come to the house. She noted the neighbors that were present who had concerns about signage and traffic but it was felt that there would be no changes from what currently exists. It was added that the Real Estate business was low traffic as most meetings were at customers homes. Her agents worked off site. The portion of the home to be used for the business could not be seen from the street as “people drive by really fast” and there is “low visibility because people are watching the corner”. There was separate driveway and parking space. Signage would be a small plaque chained below mailbox as she did not want to change the aesthetics of the home. There would be no employees working from the home and meetings by appointment only. It was stated that the request conformed to the bylaw and that her only other option would be to provide a daycare which she really did not want to do.
M.McGovern questioned if she would have any issues with conditions such as no employees or customers in which it was responded that her agents don’t work out of her home but would be once in a while dropping off paperwork. It would be a one desk office. R. Haskins questioned staff meetings and was told that they would be off site.
B. Reinold if her agents processed their paperwork through her home and was told it was done virtually. She further asked for an estimate of the number of people that come to the site in a week and was told that for the last 6 months maybe ten. B. Reinold asked if she had another office she was working out.and was answered no, only the home occupation.
All present in favor or opposition:
Peter Keenan 62 Hutchinson Rd. – Briefly noted the definition of a Home Business as stated in the Bylaw. He noted his first discussion with Ms. Healy and that she portrayed it as her home occupation that was currently taking place in which he had no problems as long as there wasn’t a sign or cars and people working and coming and going off the site. He noted that her response was that those happenings would be taking place in which it was felt by the neighborhood that these things will create an unreasonable impact on the neighborhood. It was noted that the Road was listed as scenic with the town, there was a bad curve at her driveway and noted that he never saw anyone speeding by as she indicated and that it was not a safe place. It was felt that a special permit should be granted because of the location of the house, the street that it’s on and it’s ability to draw in business. It was felt that Ms Healy should be able to operate her business as a Home Occupation. There was concern as to who would be policing the comings and goings on and off the site after the Sp. Permit was granted. It was felt that there was “ a right place for a business and a wrong place. A residential rural zoning district and a street like Hutchinson Rd is not the right place”.
Rob Gilgano, 51 Hutchinson Rd- Noted that it was understood that many homes are used for home occupations and agreed that some of what was said tonite was fine, but found that the use of a home business as the bylaw is written opens it up to more than what rural Hutchinson Road should have.
Be Reinold requested clarification of her earlier question and asked if the petitioner in fact owned the building known as “It’s my real estate” and if she had her office there. It was answered that yes she owned the building and had her office there for about 4-6 weeks and said that the town of Millbury was trying to take the property by imminent domain so she closed shortly after that which was more than eighteen months ago.
Ms. Healy responded to the abutters comments by saying that she was at the end of Hutchinson and abutted power lines so the sign would not significantly change anything. She also noted that she is allowed to place a sign even with a home occupation which Peter Keenan responded was a false statement. He ended by stating that the applicant had successfully operated as a home occupation for 8 years and it was felt that she could continue to do so with no objections. It was added that “Everyone can work from home but not everyone puts out a sign”. Lastly he added that there was a single driveway like every other driveway on the road with no separate parking area as stated. He ended by asking the Board to deny the special permit.
M. McGovern questioned the need for the Home Business status as she had been successful as a Home occupation and after hearing the concerns of the neighborhood. The applicant stated that she was divorced and needed to work at home for her children yet be able to continue doing what she has been doing in a flexible way.
The applicant stated that Hutchinson Road is actually a busy street and people use it to get to the School. R. Haskins noted it was and that was his concern as he traveled it multiple times a day and couldn’t count the times he had been almost clipped going around the corner in quesiton and couldn’t visualize customers coming out the driveway at that point. It was responded by the petitioner that she was not retail and as a daycare she would understand the concern noting that providing daycare was an option open to  her.
There were no more questions or comments from the Board or the Public.
M. McGovern motioned, J. Fennucio seconded and the vote unanimous to close the public hearing.

Discussion- Guaranteed Builders
                    26 Mallard Way
Tracy Sharkey stated that they were in front of the Board in response to the enforcement order dated May 21, 2015 from the Building Inspector  and asking the Board to reaffirm its decision. The Building permit was issued on plans that were submitted, but due to unsuitable conditions of the soils on site (ground water), they raised the floor to give a full basement (walk out basement).  She noted that it was similar to all the homes around the lake. It was stated that they had built the home according to the plans submitted to the building department with notes that state house may vary in elevation so it was felt that they fit the original parameters of the original decision.
L. Dahlin asked for clarification as to what they were asking the Board to do for them and it was answered “to confirm” that they met the requirements of the decision made by the Board. L. Dahlin questioned if they were appealing the Commissioner’s order which is was stated that they were just “Clarifying the decision that was made because it was felt that they fit in the footprint that was granted”.
M.McGovern remembered distinctly the site visit and what he approved and asked Ms. Sharkey for the definition of a basement in which it was answered “the lower level of a first floor that could be used for utilities which could be walk out or walk up”. M. McGovern wanted to talk about the elevation as it was above ground because he was seeing a house on grade with a slab


7:45pm: Meeting adjourned 

Respectfully submitted,
 



Lynn Dahlin
BOA Secretary
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